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From the President’s desk... 

I’m honored and excited to be the 44th CGCI President. 
I look forward to meeting everyone over the next two 
years and together let’s have some fun. The theme for 
2015-2017 is Growing Minds, Planting Seeds. 

During the next two years we need to grow within our 
organization, start “planting seeds” (mentoring others 
for moving up the chairs, teaching our members and 
others about CGCI) and grow our contacts outside CGCI. 
Wouldn’t it be great to have an organization/company approach CGCI and say, 
“Wow you have a great program, what can we do to help support you 
(financially or with a project they propose)”. When was the last time this hap-
pened? I would love it if someone said, “Sue, we heard all about CGCI…come to 
our meeting and tell us more about CGCI and how can we get involved?” 

My President’s Project for the next two years is Encouraging Future Gardeners. 
CGCI has been supporting youth gardening groups in California since 1931 and 
the goals and development are consistent with those of National Garden Clubs. 
The goal of this project is to raise awareness of CGCI by distributing an 
“Encouraging Future Gardeners Kit.” 

A letter promoting CGCI and a questionnaire will be sent to established youth 
organizations such as 4-H, Future Farmers of America (FFA), Scouts, Camp Fire, 
after school programs, Community Gardens and CGCI youth groups. The kit will 
contain donated seeds, printed instructions, a fabric pot and a reporting form. 
Ideas on how children can make their own pot(s) using recycled material will 
also be included, thus the child can learn the art of growing plants while being 
eco-friendly. Project starts July 1, more details to follow. If you know of a 
group, please forward their name to the CGCI Youth Chairman. 

Sample image of the fabric pot to be included 
in the project kit. The actual pots will be 

black...tan is used for ease of viewing. 

Member 
National Garden Clubs, Inc. 

Pacific Region 

**************************** 
President .................Sue Bennett 

cgcipresident@cagardenclubs.org 
1st Vice-President .................... Krystal Migliore 
2nd Vice-President ............................Rilla Crane 
3rd Vice-President .................. Lynne Batchelor 
Recording Secretary ............... Gail Vanderhorst 
Corresponding Secretary ..........Carolyn Hoyum 
Financial Secretary ............... Rebecca Ferguson 
Treasurer.........................................Sandra Graff 
Parliamentarian ........................... Greg Pokorski 
Communications Director...............Jane McKee 
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Editor ............................ Jane McKee 
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**************************** 
Golden Gardens eNews 
 published monthly 
 distributed electronically FREE 
 to subscribe or view past issues: 
californiagardenclubs.com/cgcinewsletters 
 Deadline to submit articles: 15th of the 

month. 

G lden Gardens eNews 
www.californiagardenclubs.com 

President’s Travel Schedule-2015 
August 19-21: Humboldt District 
September 10-13: CGCI Fall Board Meeting, Concord, CA 
September 14-20: NGC Fall Board Meeting, Saint Louis, MO 
October 22-23: Sequoia Foothills District 
November 11: Santa Clara Valley District 

You don’t have to be a Facebook “member” 
to view the page...just click on the icon. 

californiagardenclubs.com 
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Meet the Executive Committee 2015-17 CGCI Official Calendar 
Go to californiagardenclubs.com for 
Special Events open to the public 

 July 1: CGCI dues are DUE 
 September 10-13, 2015: CGCI 

Fall Board Meeting. Hilton Con-
cord. Host: Diablo Foothills Dis-
trict. Chairman: Marlene Kinney 

 September 15-19: NGC Fall 
Board Meeting, St. Louis, MO 

 December 1: Deadline for NGC 
eligible awards 

 January 31-February 3, 2016: 
CGCI Winter Board Meeting. 
DoubleTree by Hilton, San Pedro 
- Port of Los Angeles. Host: Cos-
ta Verde District. Co-Chairmen: 
Alexis Slafer and Gudy Kimmel 

 May 19-22, 2016: 85th Annual 
CGCI Convention. Irvine Hotel, 
Irvine. Host: Orange County Dis-
trict. Chairman: Annie Hall 
Bosche 

**************************** 
NGC Schools Calendar 

(California) 
All registration forms are on the 

CGCI website Calendar page 
Go to gardenclub.org 

for schools in other states 

 September 21-23, 2015: Flower 
Show School, Course I. San Die-
go Botanic Garden, Encinitas. 
Host: Southwestern Judges 
Council. Chairman: Emily Troxell 

 October 22-23, 2015: Landscape 
Design School, Series 26, Course 
III. Sponsor: Luther Burbank Dis-
trict. Chairman: Mary Ann 
Swanson 

 October 29-30, 2015: Tri-
Refresher. Sepulveda Garden 
Center. Host: Southern Califor-
nia Garden Club. Chairman: 
Robin Pokorski 

 April 28-29, 2016: Landscape 
Design School, Series 26, Course 
IV. Sponsor: Luther Burbank 
District. Chairman: Mary Ann 
Swanson 

Golden Gardens eNews July 2015 

Front row (L-R): Lynne Batchelor, 3rd Vice President; Krystal Migliore, 1st Vice Presi-
dent; Sue Bennett, President; Rilla Crane, 2nd Vice President; 

Gail Vanderhorst, Recording Secretary 
Back row (L-R): Carolyn Hoyum, Corresponding Secretary; Jane McKee, Communica-

tions Director; Greg Pokorski, Parliamentarian; Rebecca Ferguson, Financial Secretary; 
Sandra Graff, Treasurer 

Susan C. (Sue) Bennett 
CGCI President 2015-17 

Sue was born in Lowell, Massachusetts and has one older sister, Pauline, 
four step-sisters and two step-brothers, ten nieces and nephews and ex-
tended family, all of whom live on the east coast. She notes “growing up 
there were ten of us sharing one bathroom with no shower, just a tub. Now 
with only two of us in the house, we have five bathrooms and two have 
tubs. My, how things have changed”. 

Sue moved to California in early 80s and while working at Hewlett-Packard 
received a Bachelor’s Degree from San Jose State University and met hus-
band Bill. They will celebrate their 25th wedding anniversary in July. She 
“retired” in 2001, the same year as her dad, and moved to Granite Bay from 
San Jose and her world changed. There were less than 20 roses on their 
new property. Sue became a Gardening Consultant and later a Consulting 
Rosarian with over 400 roses...Bill digs the holes. Sue and Bill’s family in-
cludes two 14 month old puppies, Lowell and Ukiah named after (you 
guessed it) their home towns. 

If you are ever in the Granite Bay area, Sue invites you to “stop by and smell 
the roses.” 

californiagardenclubs.com 2 
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Awards 

NGC: 
Award of Excellence for State Garden 
Clubs 

 CGCI - Kenneth M. Stocking Na-
tive Plant Garden 

 NGC President’s Project - CGCI 
(2nd place) 

 Membership increase - CGCI 
 Video - Naples Islands Garden Club 
 NGC Scholarships 

David Jaekel & Kelly Meehan 

NGC & Pacific Region: 
Publications/Handbooks - CGCI 

(A Treasurer’s Toolbox) 
Yearbooks 
 Club/Class V 

 Poway Valley Garden Club 
 Club/Class VI 

 Santa Rosa Garden Club 
 District 

 San Fernando Valley District 
 Council 

 Capitol Judges Council 
 State 

 CGCI 
Publicity Press Book 

 Class iii Los Angeles Garden 
Club 

 Class iv San Clemente Garden 
Club 

Standard Flower Show 
 Poway Valley Garden Club 

Pacific Region: 
Articles by Individuals 

 Julie West 
 Carolyn Rossum 
 Ann Richardson 

Blue Star Landscaping 
 Santa Rosa Garden Club 

Membership Brochure 
 Garden/Floral Arrangers Guild 
 Southern California Garden Club 

Membership Campaign 
 Poway Valley Garden Club 

State Newsletter 
 CGCI - Golden Gardens eNews 

A complete listing of all awards is 
posted to the website - Awards Page 

 Election of officers 2015-2017 
 Appointment of committees & chairmen 

 New chairmen: 
 Awards: Lynne Batchelor & Bob Gordon 
 Bylaws & Policy: Krystal Migliore 
 Group Tax Exemption Program: Krystal 

Migliore 
 Liability Insurance: Shane Looper 
 Membership: Rilla Crane 
 Membership Administrative Assistant: 

Rita Desilets 
 Golden Gardens eNews Editor: Jane 

McKee 
 Installation of officers and district directors 
 Bylaws: approved dues increase to $2.75 effective July 1, 2016; add 

“president-elect” and “Group Tax Exemption Program Chairman” to Budget & 
Finance Committee 

 Fall Board registration fee - $45, early registration - $35 
 Funds remaining in Golden Gardens Board Designated Restricted Fund dis-

bursed: $10,000 to Permanently Restricted Endowment Fund; remainder 
(approximately $9,400) to Temporarily Restricted Scholarship Donations/Life 
Member Fund 

 Mendocino National Forest unable to move forward on restoration project; 
funds returned to Reforestation & Restoration Fund. A new project will be 
researched 

 Liability Insurance rate for 2016-17 policy year: $1.50 per capita. No changes 
to other fees. 

 Approval of 2015-16 proposed budget 

Convention 2015...a brief summary 

PLEASE NOTE: 
The appointment of 
NEW chairmen will 
mean CHANGES TO 

MAILING ADDRESSES. 
Watch for updates. 

Lifetime Achievement: Maryanne Lucas 
Lifetime Service: Carlotta Wixon 
Man of the Year (2) Bob York & Norman Martinez 
Woman of the Year (2) Barbara Turner & Julie West 
Awards of Merit (3) Sara Delperdang, Steve Lane & 

Krystal Migliore 
Flower Show Judge of the Year: Kathy Bramhall 
Flower Arranger of the Year: Janet Switzer 
Youth Leader of the Year: Kathleen McInally 
Consultants of the Year: 

Environmental Robin Pokorski 
Gardening Maria Krenek 
Landscape Design Alexis Slafer 

Special Awards 
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CGCI Projects 
Go to californiagardenclubs.com 

for details on each of the projects 

 Anza-Borrego Desert State Park 
 Blue Star Memorials 
 CGCI/Scholarship Endowments 
 Penny Pines 
 President’s Project 2015-17 
 Project Mission Blue 
 Reforestation/Restoration 
 Sempervirens Fund 
 Rare Plant Treasure Hunt 

**************************** 
Awards, Honors & Recognition 

CGCI offers a variety of ways to say 
“Good Job!” 

 Angels 
 Awards program 
 Business Commendations 
 Honor Book 
 Landscape Design (various) 
 Life Memberships 
 Long-Service Certificates 
 Member Award of Distinction 
 Outstanding Private Garden 

(Check the website for details) 

**************************** 
Promotional Materials 

Did you know that CGCI offers promo-
tional and informational materials and 
many are FREE*! 

 Banners 
 Bookmarks* 
 Rack Cards* 
 Pamphlets* 

(Check the website for 
ordering details) 

*************************** 
Tech Tips 

 Internet Explorer goes away this 
summer...watch for its replacement 

 “Ctrl” plus “+” key will enlarge your 
screen 

 Adobe Reader - download the re-
cent major update. 

Golden Gardens eNews July 2015 

Membership Matters 

Krystal Migliore, CGCI Membership Chairman 2014-15 

Looking back and looking forward is natural as 
we transition from one term to the next. During 
2014-15 CGCI was once again the largest state or-
ganization within National Garden Clubs, Inc. Our 22,239 members represents 
almost 13% of NGC’s total membership. Of the other 49 states and the Na-
tional Capital Area (DC) there were only three states with membership in ex-
cess of 10,000. Eighteen (18) states had less than 1000 members each. 

What does this mean? California’s diverse climates, soil types and terrain 
create challenges for gardeners. Challenges bring gardeners to garden clubs 
looking for the answers. You are doing a fantastic job of attracting members 
to your organizations by providing the answers and spreading the word about 
the benefits of membership. 

As we look forward, it is not the time 
Remember: to sit back and relax because we face 
Dues for 2015-16 are payable July 1 another challenge - the continuing ex-
and should always be mailed to the treme drought conditions. If we must 
address specified on the form found have a drought, at least those non-

online. Do not use any other ad-productive or non-existent clouds have 
dress when mailing your dues. a silver lining…the public is looking for 

answers. The public is searching for 
information on water conservation and they are looking to garden clubs for 
solutions. Every CGCI organization has the opportunity to provide the infor-
mation while increasing their membership. Now is the perfect time to make a 
difference in how current and future California gardeners think about the envi-
ronment and one of our most precious resources - water. 

It has been a privilege to serve as your Membership Chairman for 2014-
2015. The new Membership Chairman for 2015-2017 is Rilla Crane. Rita De-
silets will receive and process all dues. 

Yearbook DEADLINE 
Have you updated your contact information 

for 2015-16? 
Contact Information Form 

To ensure your organization is included in 
the 2015-16 Yearbook, Manual & Roster 

the information form must be received by 
JULY 31, 2015. 

Does your club or district sponsor a Youth Group? It’s 
time to renew their registration. Go to the Youth Reg-
istration Form on the website, complete and submit. 

californiagardenclubs.com 4 
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Club Corner 
Chula Vista Garden Club - Palomar District 

Back row L-R: Peter Shorter, Bonnie Valentine, Joan Gerber, Sharon Floyd, 
Rosemary Haas & Esther Gire 
Front row: Gloria Barry, Gloria Escalera, Sally Bartlett (Awards Chair), 
Raquel Smith & Lolly Guzman. 

On May 5 the Chula Vista Garden Club was presented with a CLEAN Champion 
Award from the Chula Vista Resource Conservation Commission. The CLEAN 
Champion program is an annual tradition that celebrates local environmental 
champions. Joan Gerber and her team have been instrumental in weeding and 
replanting several planter boxes at both library branches and at City Hall. In 
addition, club members have participated in the Mosaic Community Garden 
located at 960 Fifth Ave., planted trees at the Chula Vista Veterans Home, and 

participated in planting and cleaning up in Rice Canyon. Most recently a tree was planted for Arbor Day in the newly built off-
leash Dog Park at Eucalyptus Park. For the past 20 years, the garden club has donated scholarship funds to deserving Southwest-
ern College students pursuing horticulture-related careers. For this group, beautification extends to their own homes where 
more than 85% of club members have qualified to receive Wildlife Habitat Certification. 

**************************************************************************************** 
Sequoia Garden Club - Sequoia Foothills District 

In March, the club held a “Lawn-free” Garden Tour featuring five Visalia gardens with different ap-
proaches to provide attendees with tangible and attractive options to landscaping without a lawn. 
The five garden “themes” were Rocks, Hardscape, Mulch and Natives, Cacti and Succulents, and 
Faux Turf. Plant ID labels were prepared for unusual plants to enhance the educational part of the tour. Comprehensive plant 

lists were also prepared for each garden and were made available to interested tour-goers. Local 
Master Gardeners volunteered their time by staffing a table to be an information resource for those 

interested in Central Valley-style landscaping. The Ornamental Horticulture Club of a local community 
college also augmented the tour’s theme by offering a plant sale of drought tolerant plants and vege-
tables. 

Mulch & Natives 

Cacti/Succulents 

**************************************************************************************** 

Eureka-Sequoia Garden Club - Humboldt District 

Eureka Mayor Frank Jager (right) and Councilwoman Melinda Ciarabellini present a National Garden 
Week proclamation to Eureka-Sequoia Garden Club President, Mary Lou Goodwin. As part of its Na-
tional Garden Week activities the Club created an informational display for the Eureka Main Library. 

Associate Plant Society 
American Begonia Society, San Francisco Branch, 

34 members President: Gary Turner 

Does YOUR club or district have a special story to tell? A recent event, local recognition etc. 
Submit a brief description and photo (jpeg format) to goldengardens@cagardenclubs.org 

Doris Nagy 
“A guiding light who will be greatly missed” 

San Pedro Garden Club 

californiagardenclubs.com 5 
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President 2015-17 

Sandra H. Robinson 
Headquarters: 

4401 Magnolia Avenue 
St. Louis, MO 63110-3492 
Telephone: (314) 776-7574 
Fax: (314) 776-5108 

Email: headquarters@gardenclub.org 
Publication: The National Gardener 
Website: gardenclub.org 
Conventions: 

May 1-8, 2016, Grand Rapids, MI 
Amway Grand Plaza Hotel 
May 16-21, 2017, Richmond, VA 
Richmond Marriott 

Ongoing projects: 
 Ames Garden Tools 
 US Botanic Butterfly Garden 
 Ecology Warriors Workbook 
 Plant It Pink 
 Rain Gardens 
 SAGE & ROSES 
 School Gardens 
 Spring Planting for Butterflies 
 Photo Archiving 
 Water Projects 

(Go to gardenclub.org for details on 
these and other projects) 

Director: 2015-17 
Kristie Livreri 

Publication: WACONIAH 
Website: 

PacificRegionGardenClubs.org 
Convention: 

April 5-7, 2016 Green Valley 
Ranch Resort, Henderson, NV 

Are you receiving WACONIAH, the 
newsletter of the Pacific Region? 

If not, you can subscribe here 
(it’s FREE): 

californiagardenclubs.com/ 
cgcinewsletters 

Golden Gardens eNews July 2015 

National Garden Clubs, Inc. 

President: Sandra H. Robinson 
960 Maple Grove Road, London, KY 40744-8955 
SandyR5342@gmail.com 
(606) 878-7281 (606) 231-1122 (C) 

Theme: “Leap into Action” 
Projects: “Service in Action” 
 Pollinators: Bees and Butterflies, including Mon-
arch Watch, Crown Bees BeeGAP, and Backyard Wild-
life Habitat 
 Amphibians: "The Frightened Frog," a book and 

curriculum for children 
 Leadership: Developing NGC's Future, a plan for more leadership pro-

grams for states and clubs. 

NGC encourages you to read and discuss The Frightened 
Frog with the children in your life. Even better, take them 
on a quest to find an egg mass, tadpoles, frogs and other 
amphibians. Become an environmental hero! As parents, 
grandparents, and educators, we have a pivotal role in 
the experiences of the future stewards of the natural 
world. Now is not the time to hesitate but to leap into 
action! 

The Monarch butterfly population is declining worldwide due to 
loss of habitat. One of President Sandy Robinson's focus areas 
for her President's Special Project is the plight of the Monarch, 
and a commitment to creating gardens and habitat that will help 
to restore their population to health. To do this, she has created 
four programs under the Monarch Watch banner to foster NGC 
support. Go to gardenclub.org to learn more. 

********************************************************** 

Pacific Region 
Director: Kristie Livreri 

5608 Great Gorge Court, Las Vegas, NV 89149-4925 
(702) 655-7391 (702) 274-8084 (C) 
kristabelle7@aol.com 

Theme: “Look to the Garden through the Eyes of a Child – 
A Kaleidoscope of Possibilities” 

Region Project: To increase the junior garden club membership and to devel-
op and carry out programs and projects involving children. 

californiagardenclubs.com 6 
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Horticulture Happenings 

OOPS, WE DID IT AGAIN 
By: Shirley Felder, Red Bluff Garden Club, Cascade District 

Yes, it’s happened again. Because it has happened again, friends don’t make eye con-
tact. Acquaintances cross the street and pretend they don’t see you. Neighbors don’t 
open their doors. What is this thing that happened? Well, it is zucchini season and once 
again we have planted way too many of them. Fifteen plants, as a matter of fact. Zucchini 
everywhere. Yikes! 

I have become quite the magician. When friends, acquaintances and neighbors see me 
coming again with a determined look in my eyes and a bag of squash in my hands, they dis-
appear. I can seemingly produce zucchini out of thin air when I meet a stranger. Before 
they are aware of what is happening, they have an armful of squash and I am happily on 
my way. What is it about a zucchini that one morning it is six inches long and if you don’t pick it right away, the 
next day it is as big as a baseball bat. As an interesting fact, the longest zucchini on record was grown in Ontario, 
Canada on October 22, 2005 and was 7 feet, 10.3 inches long. 

To cut down on an over abundance of squash, they say the blossoms can be picked and fried. I tried that, and 
by the time I washed them to make sure all the bugs were out, they were a sodden mess and unfryable. I could not 
even use them for garnish. Picking the blossoms did murder quite a few squash though. I still had another plan. 
Plan B was giving the blossoms and leaves to my tortoise, named Tommy, but he didn’t know he was supposed to 
like them. He warily sniffed them and ambled away. Another failure. The plants just keep on producing no matter 
what I do. 

Zucchini, or Cucurbita pepo, a member of the cucumber and melon family, originated in the Americas thou-
sands of years ago, but the squash called zucchini we know now is a variety developed in Italy. It means “little 
squash” in Italian. Zucchini is treated as a vegetable, but botanically it is a fruit. The first records of zucchini in the 
United States were in the 1920’s, probably brought over by Italian immigrants. It was little known or used in the 
United States until the early 1970’s when it was made popular by “The Classic Italian Cook Book” written by an Ital-
ian American chef, Marcella Hazan. The zucchini is now the jewel of summer squashes and easily grown in our ar-
ea. What is that noise I hear? It is the back door quietly closing. I go in the kitchen to check. My husband has 
sneakily brought in a big basket of, what else, zucchini and he has made himself scarce. I told you I was a magician 
and could make people disappear. 

“It was an itsy-bitsy, teeny-weeny, silver striped green zucchini; while we slumbered, what went wrong? Over-
night it’s two feet long; the giant, flesh-eating zucchini, or so my children say, is on the loose in the garden and 
they’re not going back today; and what’s more, they swore, they’ll never eat it again anymore.” Anonymous 

FLOWER SHOW SCHOOL Eradicating Invasive Plants 
September 21-23, 2015 PlantRight, a statewide campaign that partners 

with California plant growers and retailers to vol-San Diego Botanic Garden, Encinitas, CA 
untarily phase out invasive plants in the state’s The Southwestern Judges Council invites you to Flower 
horticultural industry, announced commitments Show School, Course I. This unique program is devised to 
from several corporations to promote safe, non-train individuals interested in learning more about how 
invasive plants. First on the list are the more NGC sponsored flower shows operate featuring specific, in-
than 200 Home Depot stores in California. Once depth horticultural information and training to evaluate 
PlantRight determines a plant is invasive, Home and eventually create a wide range of recognized floral de-
Depot will begin the process of phasing that plant signs. 
out of its product mix. Watch for future an- Registration form: Go to 
nouncements. californiagardenclubs.com/calendar 

(For more information and a complete list of alterna-(click on the NGC Schools tab) 
tives to invasive plants go to www.plantright.org)

Register NOW...seats are at a premium. 
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Convention 2015 Highlights in Photos 

Blue Star Memorial Dedication 
Powning Veterans Memorial Park, Reno, NV 

Robin Pokorski & Jeanne Desi 
lets present America the 

Beautiful CGCI & Nevada Garden Clubs 
Convention Co-Chairman Joan Presidents unveil the marker 

Craig and daughter Linda place a 
memorial wreath 

A Night At the Museum 

Just a sample of the wonderful collection of vintage (and futuristic) cars at the National Auto Museum… 
and yes, you could experience one of them first-hand! 

A great evening with President Rita Desilets. 
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Judges’ Council Banquet (aka “An Evening with Bob!”) 

A fun and lively evening with our own Bob 
Gordon using a random sampling of donated 

containers. The program was capped off with 
a special design created just for President Rita 

“A Mayonnaise Moment!” 

A sample of what else you missed! 

Woodsy Owl & 
Smokey Bear were at 
the Youth Luncheon One of the many creative 

centerpieces…did you know 
that’s POPCORN? 

And there’s always time for a bit 
of fun and frivolity...can you tell 

that the signs spell 
“Growing Together”? 

(perhaps a bit more rehearsal) 
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DONATIONS JUNE 2015 
Total: $7,779.00 

Pat York, Chairman 

GREATER LOS ANGELES DISTRICT 

ARBORETUM DISTRICT Los Angeles GC 
Memory: Elsie Bation................. $68District Donations 

Memory: Lillias Eubanks ........... $204 
Honor: Mary Betlach ................. $68 

Sierra Madre GC 
Memory: Lillias D. Eubanks ........ $68 
Honor: Debbie Moser, 
President.................................. $68 

Honor: Larry & Suzanne Haller ... $68 
BAY BRIDGES DISTRICT 
Eden GC 
Honor: Elizabeth Hartman ......... $68 

Friends of Heirloom Flowers 
Memory: Harry Parker ............... $68 
Memory: Rawley Johnson.......... $68 
Honor: Pat Lewis ....................... $68 
Honor: Denise Lepeilbet ............ $68 

BAY OCEAN DISTRICT 
Belmont GC ............................... $136 
Garden Study Club/Peninsula ....... $68 
Pacifica GC 

Memory, Honor: 
Those who serve our country.... $68 

BUTTES DISTRICT 
GC of Colusa County 
Honor: Barbara Scheimer........... $68 
Honor: Jan Gomes ..................... $68 

Lake Oroville Area GC 
Honor: Charis Thompson ........... $68 

The 39ers 
Memory: Betty Rockafellow....... $68 
Memory: Sandra Fremd............. $68 

COSTA VERDE DISTRICT 
San Pedro GC 
Memory: Doris Nagy.................. $68 
Memory: Marjorie Beringer ....... $68 
Honor: Jackie Domancich........... $68 

DESERT EMPIRE DISTRICT 
District Donations 
Honor: Jo Buchegar ................... $68 

DIABLO FOOTHILLS DISTRICT 
Blackhawk Bloomers 

Memory: Jill Brennan................. $68 
Discovery Bay GC 
Honor: Buzz Bertolero ............... $68 

Livermore-Amador Valley GC 
Memory: Doris Stewart.............. $68 
Memory: Norma Holder............. $68 
Honor: Tom Jefferson ................ $68 

Walnut Creek GC 
Honor: Helen Huang .................. $68 
Honor: Janet Yolland .................. $68 
Honor: Ursala Aalders................ $68 

LUTHER BURBANK DISTRICT 
District Donations 
Honor: Bev Davis ...................... $68 

Santa Rosa GC............................ $136 
MENDO-LAKE DISTRICT 

District Donations 
Honor: Rhea Pitchard................. $68 
Honor: Donna Callander............. $68 

MONTANA DE ORO DISTRICT 
Paso Robles Multiflora GC 
Honor: Betty Lightfoot ............... $68 
Honor: Nancy Graves................. $68 
Honor: Ann Harkey .................... $68 
Honor: Peggy Lokkeberg ............ $68 
Honor: Bay Laurel Garden Center . $68 

ORANGE COUNTY DISTRICT 
Del Norte GC 
Memory: Thomas C. Richmond .. $68 
Memory: Nancy Tollefson .......... $68 
Memory: James S. Pope............. $68 

Lake Forest GC ........................... $204 
San Clemente GC........................ $204 

PALMS TO PINES DISTRICT 
Redlands Horticultural & 

Improvement Society ......... $340 
PALOMAR DISTRICT 
Bernardo Gardeners .................. $204 
Carlsbad GC ............................... $136 
Chula Vista GC 
Honor: Sandy Duncan, 
President................................. $68 

La Jolla GC 
Memory: David T. Easter............ $68 
Honor: La Jolla GC...................... $68 

Point Loma GC 
Honor: Dale Rekus ..................... $68 

Ramona GC 
Honor: Ramona Woman's Club .. $68 
Honor: Mountain View 

Community Church ................. $68 
San Carlos GC 
Memory: Liz Williams................. $68 
Honor: Terry Seaburg................. $68 

Temecula Valley GC 
Memory: Harvey Lyon .............. $204 
Memory: James Mooney ........... $68 
Memory: Gary Preston 
Crawford .................................. $68 

Memory: Jean A. Klass, 
Donated by Cheryl Ordorf ......... $68 

SACRAMENTO RIVER VALLEY DISTRICT 
Geranium City GC......................... $68 
River Valley GC 
Honoring past presidents: 

Sharon Barton .......................... $68 
Marianna Hashorva ................. $68 
Carol Prinzo.............................. $68 
Nancy Compton........................ $68 

SAN FERNANDO VALLEY DISTRICT 
Cherry Blossom GC 
Honor: Joan Sims....................... $68 

Southern California GC 
Memory: Eleanore Mance ......... $68 
Honor: Sue Bennett ................... $68 
Honor: Rita Lorenz..................... $68 

West Valley GC 
Memory: Pat Ferrin ................... $68 
Honor: Jonathan Coto................ $68 
Honor: Carol Spearman ............. $68 
Honor: Lucy Kerecman............... $68 

SANTA CLARA VALLEY DISTRICT 
Sunnyvale GC 
Memory: Daisy Jones................. $95 

VALLEY LODE DISTRICT 
District Donations 
Memory: Mozelle Rolleri ........... $68 
Honor: Penny Binney, Dist Dir.... $68 

Calaveras County GC 
Mozelle Rolleri ......................... $204 

Ceres GC 
Honor: Connie Gundlach............ $68 

The Lodi GC 
Memory: Ernest Schmierer ........ $68 
Memory: Lucille Schmierer ........ $68 
Memory: 
Connie Kiedrowsky Murphy ...... $68 

Memory: Joice Lucy Mettler....... $68 
Honor: Gordon Schmierer.......... $68 
Honor: Joyce Dickhoff................ $68 
Honor: Richard & Martha 

Griffith..................................... $68 
Honor: Dorothy Pendleton......... $68 
Honor: Lida Mueller .................. $68 
Honor: Mary Ellen Beckman....... $68 
Honor: Gwinnett M. Paden ........ $68 

YOSEMITE GATEWAY DISTRICT 
Atwater GC & Camellia Society 
Honor: Sue Staats...................... $68 

Merced GC 
Honor: Ms. Sarah Goul............... $68 
Honor: Ms. Mona Solimini ......... $68 

MISCELLANEOUS 
Torrance Woman's Club ............ $204 
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